VIRGINIA FOXX, NORTH CAROLINA, Chairwoman

JOE WILSON, SOUTH CAROLINA
DUNCAN HUNTER, CALIFORNIA
DAVID P. ROE, TENNESSEE
GLENN "GT" THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA
TIM WALBERG, MICHIGAN
BRETT GUTHRIE, KENTUCKY
TODD ROKITA, INDIANA
LOU BARLETTA, PENNSYLVANIA
LUKE MESSER, INDIANA
BRADLEY BYRNE, ALABAMA
DAVID BRAT, VIRGINIA
GLENN GROTHMAN, WISCONSIN
ELISE STEFANIK, NEW YORK
RICK W. ALLEN, GEORGIA
JASON LEWIS, MINNESOTA
FRANCIS ROONEY, FLORIDA
PAUL MITCHELL, MICHIGAN
TOM GARRETT, JR., VIRGINIA
LLOYD K. SMUCKER, PENNSYLVANIA
A. DREW FERGUSON, IV, GEORGIA
RON ESTES, KANSAS
KAREN HANDEL, GEORGIA



## COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 2176 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515–6100

November 9, 2017

The Honorable Virginia Foxx Chairwoman Committee on Education and the Workforce 2175 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

## Dear Chairwoman Foxx,

I write to request that the Committee hold a hearing with officials from the U.S. Department of Education (Department) and the Office of Management and Budget in order to examine whether the federal response is affording Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands the resources and flexibility needed to reopen and resume operations in public schools and institutions of higher education. Both Territories recently experienced catastrophic Category 5 hurricanes, the immediate effects of which have been compounded by stalled response and recovery efforts.

On October 24, 2017 a bipartisan group of more than 60 Representatives sent the attached letter to the Trump Administration underscoring the need for supplemental appropriations to assist Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands and their local education agencies with recovery efforts. To date, there has been minimal progress in resuming school operations and little information has been made available to the Committee concerning any supplemental appropriations request from the Administration to Congress. Unfortunately, this is not unique to the Committee on Education and the Workforce. Ranking Members from both the Committees on Homeland Security<sup>1</sup> and Oversight and Government Reform<sup>2</sup> have requested hearings with agency officials and White House representatives regarding the status of recovery efforts only to have the hearings postponed – often with no justifiable reason and without being rescheduled.

According to the US Department of Education, only 119 out of 1,112 public schools in Puerto Rico – approximately 10 percent of the island's public schools – have officially reopened. As for the citizens, approximately 25 percent of residents have power and 75 percent have water – highlighting the need to reopen community anchor institutions like schools and universities that provide safety, security, and a welcoming environment for citizens. Similarly, the U.S. Virgin Islands has also seen many of its schools totally destroyed as well as extensive damage to the

MINORITY MEMBERS:

ROBERT C. "BOBBY" SCOTT, VIRGINIA Ranking Member

SUSAN A. DAVIS, CALIFORNIA
RAÚL M. GRIJALVA, ARIZONA
JOE COURTNEY, CONNECTICUT
MARCIA L. FUDGE, OHIO
JARED POLIS, COLLORADO
GREGORIO KILLIL CAMACHO SABLAN,
NORTHERN MARIANA ISLANDS
FREDERICA S. WILSON, FLORIDA
SUZANNE BONAMICI, OREGON
MARK TAKANO, CALIFORNIA
ALMA S. ADAMS, NORTH CAROLINA
MARK DESAULNIER, CALIFORNIA
DONALD NORCROSS, NEW JERSEY
LISA BLUNT ROCHESTER, DELAWARE
RAJA KRISHNAMOORTHI, ILLINOIS
CAROL SHEAP PORTER, NEW HAMPSHIRE
ADRIANO ESPAILLAT, NEW YORK

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://democrats-homeland.house.gov/sites/democrats.homeland.house.gov/files/documents/femahearing.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> https://democrats-oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/documents/2017-09-29.EEC%20Plaskett%20to%20Gowdy%20re%20Hurricane%20Response.pdf

two universities which receive federal aid. The situation in the Virgin Islands is further complicated by the lack of internet connectivity throughout the island. While officials from the Department are in the process of helping these territories develop their applications for grant funding, the fact remains that these territories have not been able to receive federal assistance with the same manner of ease and efficiency as Florida and Texas.

Members of Congress and the greater public have been left with very few answers and very little details about the recovery efforts in Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands, particularly with regard to the operational capacity of impacted public schools. Secretary DeVos visited Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands this week to get an update from local officials on relief efforts to help students resume learning. On this trip, the Secretary announced a two million dollar Project SERV award for Puerto Rico, and it is my understanding that the Department is engaged in development of a similar award application with education officials in the US Virgin Islands. While Project SERV awards to the territories are a step in the right direction, more must be done to support long-term recovery and rebuilding. The Secretary has yet to appear before this Committee, and we would greatly benefit from learning more about the Department's recovery efforts.

While migration from affected areas to the US mainland is expected, the Administration and Congress must do everything they can to bring stability to the impacted Territories, including prioritizing relief and recovery efforts to ensure that students, teachers, and families have the resources necessary to live and learn safely in their communities. Members of the Committee and the American public should have the opportunity to hear directly about the efforts going on to ensure that the federal government is providing the most comprehensive assistance possible to the our fellow American citizens in Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.

Sincerely,

ROBERT C. "BOBBY" SCOTT

Ranking Member